U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 9 Mar 2012

ST. MIHIEL, SEP 1918

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

Overview....p.1 General Sources....p.2 Special Aspects....p.3 Units....p.5 Personal Papers....p.7

OVERVIEW

Situational exigencies had required Pershing to dispatch some American troops to support both British and French forces through July and August, to turn the tide of the German offensives. He was keenly aware that both the Wilson Administration and the American public at large wished their troops to be "a distinct and independent force." However, U.S. divisions continued to fight in support of Allied forces during the Allied counterattacks as the Marne and Amiens salients were eliminated along the Western Front.

Running south and east of Verdun, one more German protrusion into the Allied lines remained. The so-called St. Mihiel Salient had been part of the German lines since the 1914 invasion. Wailed by the Allied counterattacks on the Marne and the Somme, Ludendorff ordered a withdrawal from this remaining salient on 8 Sep; the retrograde movement began three days later.

The attack on the final salient began on 12 Sep. Three U.S. Corps, a French Corps and 1500 planes (with American, French, Italian & Portuguese pilots) enjoined the retreating Germans in a total surprise, the outcome of which was never in doubt. It was so successful that Pershing halted to advance to allow American units to withdraw for participation in the upcoming Meuse-Argonne sector.

GENERAL SOURCES

- Bize, (Lieutenant Colonel). <u>La Vérité sur la Perte des Hauts de Meuse et de Saint-Michiel en Septembre</u> 1914. Paris: Étienne Chrion, 1923? 123 p. D545.S313.B5.
- Bonk, David. <u>St. Mihiel 1918: The American Expeditionary Forces' Trial by Fire</u>. Long Island City, NY: Osprey, 2011. 96 p. D545.S313.B66.
- Braim, Paul F. <u>The Test of Battle: The American Expeditionary Forces in the Meuse-Argonne Campaign</u>. Newark, DE: U DE, 1987. 229 p. D545.A63.B72. See Chap 5.
- [Conner, Fox]. "Notes on the Operations of the American Expeditionary Forces." n.p., 1919? D570.C65.

 See Appendix C, "Reduction of the St. Mihiel Salient."
- Cotton, Robert C. "A Study of the St. Mihiel Offensive." Infantry Journal (Jul 1920): pp. 43-59. Per
- Franks, Norman L.R., Guest, Russell, & Bailey, Frank W. <u>Bloody April—Black September</u>. London: Grub Street, 1995. 314 p. D600.F74.
- "General von Gallwitz's Experiences in France, 1916-1918." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jul 1937 1922): pp. 311-22. Per.
- Hallas, Jams H. <u>Squandered Victory: The American First Army at St. Mihiel</u>. Westport, CT: Praeger, 1995. 292 p. D545.S313.H35.
- Hoge, W.M. "The Organization of a Defensive Zone." Military Engineer (Jan/Feb 1927): pp. 24-30.

 Per.

 Fortifications in the sector.
- <u>List of Places in St. Mihiel Salient with Their Locations</u>. France?: GHQ, AEF, 1918. 34 p. DC611.S213.L57.
- Maddox, Robert. "The Saint-Mihiel Salient: Pershing's "Magnificent' Victory." <u>American History Illustrated</u> (Apr 1981): pp. 42-50. Per.
- <u>La Saillant de Saint-Mihiel: Itineraire: Verdun--Saint-Mihiel--Pont-a-Mousson-Metz-Verdun.</u> Clermont-Ferrand: Michelin, 1919. 119 p. D545.S31.S35.

- St. Mihiel American Cemetery and Memorial. Wash, DC: ABMC, 1993. 31 p. D639.D42.S34. And 1971 edition.
- Smythe, Donald. "St. Mihiel: The Birth of an American Army." <u>Parameters</u> (Jun 1983): pp. 47-57. Per.
- Underwood, Arther R. "The St. Mihiel Offensive." <u>Monographs of the World War</u>. Ft Benning, GA: Infantry School, 1923. pp. 461-68. D509.U55.
- U.S. American Battle Monuments Commission. <u>American Armies and Battlefields in Europe</u>.Wash, DC: GPO, 1938. 546 p. D570.A4.U54.See Chap 3.
- United States Army in the World War, 1917-1919. Wash, DC: GPO, 1948. 17 vols. D570.A4.U54. See Vol. 8.
- U.S. Army. A.E.F. GHQ. <u>American Official Communiques</u>. Bulletin No 4, Apr 1920. 44 p. D570.A4.A43.

 Issued daily, 15 May 13 Dec 1918. See pp. 21-23.
- U.S. Army. A.E.F. Final Report of Gen. John J. Pershing. Wash, DC: GPO, 1920. pp. 38-43., 16 foldouts. D570.A4.
- U.S. Army. Office, Chief of Military Hist. "Narrative Descriptions of the Named Campaigns of the U.S. Army." Repro typescript, 1968. pp. 72-74. E181.N37.
- Shaw, Oliver. "Battle of St. Mihiel, Sep 12-14, 1918." Field Artillery Journal (Sep/Oct 1925): pp. 448-56. Per.
- Wukovits, John F. "Best-Case Scenario Exceeded." Military History (Dec 1992): pp. 59-65. Per.

SPECIAL ASPECTS

- Chiton, Arthur. "A Day in an Advanced Report Centre of the Artillery Information Service." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Sep/Oct 1919): pp. 458-65. Per.
- Cochrane, Rexmond D. <u>The Use of Gas at Saint Mihiel: The 90th Division, September 1918</u>. Army Chemical Center, MD: Chemical Corps Historical Office, 1957. 70 p. UK23.A5.C64no5.
- Coles, Michael H. "Pershing's Eyes in the Sky." MHQ (Winter 2001): pp. 30-41. Per. 12th Aero Squadron.

- Coutler, Charles S. "The Winning of the First DSCs." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Mar 1922): pp. 239-42. Per.
 - Sgt. Patrick Walsh, Sgt. William J. Norton, & 2LT John Green, 18th Infantry Regiment at St. Mihiel.
- Fries, Amos. "Chemical Warfare Service." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Nov 1922): pp. 524-34; (Dec 1922): pp. 665-75. Per.
 Pt. 1, St.Mihiel; Pt. 2, St. Quentin.
- Gulick, John W. "Artillery Operations, First Army, A.E.F." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (May/Jun 1922): pp. 192-223. Per.

 I & III Corps, Meuse-Argonne & St. Mihiel.
- "Intelligence Section, 5th Army Corps in St. Mihiel Operations." France?: Fifth Army Corps, 1919. 7 p. D545.S313.I58.
- Lanza, Conrad H. "The American Artillery, First Army." 2 vols. Typescript, 19? #03-1.19--? See Chaps II-IV.
- _____. "The Artillery Support of the Infantry in the AEF." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jan/Feb 1936): pp. 62-85. Per.
- _____. "Planning a Great Battle: Artillery Preparations for St. Mihiel." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jul/Aug 1932): pp. 392-410. Per.
- . "What the Artillery Accomplished." Field Artillery Journal (Nov/Dec 1932): pp. 595-609. Per.
- _____. "What the Artillery Accomplished at St. Mihiel." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Nov/Dec 1932): pp. 392-409. Per.
- Meyer, Vincent. "Artillery Ammunition Supply." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1922): pp. 85-108. Per.
- Moreno, Aristides. "Principles of Intelligence." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Aug 1920): pp. 241-43. Per. St. Mihiel & Marne-Champagne, Jul 1918.
- Rasey, George H. "American Light Tank Brigade at St. Mihiel." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Mar 1928): pp. 279-87. Per
- Rouquerol, J. "Some Artillery Facts, St. Mihiel 1918." Field Artillery Journal (Jul/Aug 1922): pp. 349-35. Per.
- Morgan, William A. "Invasion on the Ether: Radio Intelligence at the Battle of St. Mihiel, September 1918." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Apr 1987): pp. 57-61. Per.

- Peek, E.D. "Army Engineer Operation in the St. Mihiel and Meuse-Argonne Offensives." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Sep/Oct 1922): pp. 287-90 & 331-33; (Nov/Dec 1922): pp. 389-92 & 437-41. Per.
 - Author=chief engineer, First Army; covers water supply, bridges, construction, railroads & road building.
- Rarey, George H. "American Light Tank Brigade at St. Mihiel." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Mar 1928): pp. 279-87. Per.
- Rockenbach, S.D. "Lecture on Tanks and Their Operations with the First American Army at St. Mihiel Salient and..." Typescript, 1930? 35 p. D608.R62.

 And 1918 ed.
- Smythe, Donald. "The Ruse at Belfort." <u>Army</u> (Jun 1972): pp. 34-38. Per. COL Arthur Conger's "planting" of false operational orders for St. Mihiel operation, and their capture by German agent.
- Sneiderman, Barney. Warriors Seven: Seven American Commanders, Seven Wars, and the Irony of Battle. NY: Savas Beattie, 2006. 298 p. U52.S54.

 Billy Mitchell's role at St. Mihiel.
- "Tactical History of American Pursuit Aviation." n.p., 1918? 13 p. D570.65.T32.
- U.S. Army. A.E.F. Report of the Chief Engineer, First Army American Expeditionary Forces on the Engineer Operations in the St. Mihiel and Meuse-Argonne Offensives, 1918. Wash, DC: GPO, 1929. 151 p. D570.309.A5.
- Weaver, Theron D. "Electrified Wire in the Toul Sector." <u>Military Engineer</u> (May/Jun 1929): p. 218. Per.

UNITS

- Allen, Oliver. "The 18th Infantry (U.S.) in the St. Mihiel Offensive." Monographs of the World War. Ft. Benning: Infantry School, 1923. pp. 469-76. D509.U55.
- Bowley, F.W. "Decoration of the Colors of the Fifth and Seventeenth Regiments of Field Artillery." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Jan/Feb 1922): pp. 39-46. Per. 9 Dec 1921 ceremony.
- Colby, Eldridge. "The March of the 26th." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Sep/Oct 1940): pp. 462-74. Per.
- Crane, A.E. "The Sixth Engineers in the Meuse-Argonne." Military Engineer (Mar/Apr 1931): pp. 124-28. Per.

 And at St. Mihiel.

Farrell, Thomas F. "Operations of a Divisional Engineer Regiment."	Military Engineer
(Mar/Apr 1922): pp. 99-101 & 117-19. Per.	
1 st Engineers.	

- Harmon, Ernest N. "The Second Cavalry on the St. Mihiel Offensive." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Jul 1921): pp. 282-89. Per.
- "Intelligence Section, 5th Army Corps in St. Mihiel Operations." France?: Fifth Army Corps, Second Section, 1919. 7 p. D545S313.
- "Operations of the 5th and 6th Regiments of Marines at St. Mihiel." <u>Marine Corps Gazette</u> (Dec 1921): pp. 375-. Per.
- Shaw, Oliver. "The Battle of St.Mihiel." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Sep/Oct 1925): pp. 448-56. Per. 1st & 26th Infantry Divisions & components.
- U.S. Army. I Corps HQ. <u>Lectures Delivered on Operations at Argonne-Meuse and St. Mihiel 27 January 1919</u>. 44 p. D544.U52.
- U.S. Army. AEF. First Army. "First Army Lecture Courses: St. Mihiel and Argonne-Meuse." n.p., 1919? 5 vols. D545.A63.F57. _. "Field Orders, First Army, American Expeditionary Forces." France?: HQ, First Army, 1919. D570.2.U648. Orders 1-119. 1st Division. World War Records: German Documents. 4 vols. Transcribed on mimeo, 1930. #05-1.1930. From German units/commands opposing the 1st Division, 1918; see Vol. 3, 2 pts. 2nd Division. Translations: War Diaries of German Units Opposed to the Second Division (Regular) 1918. 9 vols. Wash, DC: AWC, 1930-35. #05-2.1930. Microfilm and print copies available; see Vol. 6. 5th Division. "Report of the Part Taken by the Fifth Division in the St. Mihiel Operation, Sep 11-15, 1918," 1918. 50 p. #05-5.1918/2. 89th Division. "Report on St. Mihiel Offensive, 89th Division, September 12-13, 1918." Ft Leavenworth, KS: Army Service Schools, 1919. 72 p. #05-89.1919/2. . 311th Infantry Regiment. "Copies of War Diaries, 12 September -15 November 1918." 1918.

"Daily Situation Reports, 12 September – 6 October 1918 (St. Mihiel), 13 October-5 November

1918 (Meuse-Argonne)." Typescript, 1919. 51 p. #603-311.1919.

70 p. #603-311.1918.

U.S. Dept of Army. Hist Div. <u>United States Army In the World War, 1917-1919</u>. 17 Vols. Wash, DC: GPO, 1948. D609.U5.A7.

Selected docs: official reports, orders, correspondence, etc. See Vol. 8.

Wright, W.M. "Lecture Delivered by Major General...at Headquarters, First Army Corps, American E.F. on January 20, 1919." Typescript, 6 p. #04-1.1919.

See also:

-Bibliographies on specific Units:

Corps - I, IV & V

Divisions-1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, 5th, 26th, 30th, 33rd, 41st, 42nd, 76th, 78th, 80th, 82nd, 89th, 90th & 93rd.

-Marines

Clark, George B. <u>Devil Dogs: Fighting Marines of World War I</u>. Novato, CA: Presidio, 1999. 463 p. D570.348.C53.

Owen, Peter F. <u>To the Limit of Endurance: A Battalion of Marines in the Great War.</u> College Station, TX: TX A & M, 2007. 248 p. D570.348.6thO94.

2nd Battalion, 6th Marines.

PERSONAL PAPERS

Crawford, William Bailey. Papers. 1 Box. Arch. Includes a map of the salient.

Davis, William Church. Papers. 4 Boxes. Arch.

Includes papers on service at St. Mihiel and the Meuse-Argonne.

Leonard, John William. Papers. 6 Boxes. Arch.
Includes documents on service at St. Mihiel and the Meuse-Argonne.

March, Irwin B. Papers. 1 Box. Arch.
Includes documents on service at Aisne-Marne, St. Mihiel and the Meuse-Argonne.

Ransom, Paul L. Papers. 6 Boxes. Arch.
Includes papers on his service at Cantigny, St. Mihiel, Soissons & the Meuse-Argonne.

Rowse, Herbert W. Papers. 1 folder. Arch.

Includes notes on use of machine guns in the operation.

Williams, Ashby. <u>Experiences of the Great War: Artois, St. Mihiel, Meuse-Argonne</u>. Roanoke, VA: Stone Printing, 1919. 197 p. #603-320.1919/2.

See also:

-World War I Veterans Survey, Arch.